Notice of Meeting
The Annual General Meeting of
Bougainville Copper limited will be
held at 10.00 a.m on Wednesday,
161h April, 1980 in the Panguna
Cinema, North Solomons Province,
PNG.

A separate Notice of Meeting is
enclosed. All shareholders are
cordially Invited to attend
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The Year in Brief
Production
Concentrate
(tonnes)
Containing copper
(tonnes)
(kilograms)
gold
silver
(kilograms)
Net sales revenue
(KOOO)
Net earnings after tax
(KOOO)
Earnings per share
(toea)
Shareholders' funds
(KOOO)
Return on shareholders' funds
(per cent)
Dividends declared
gross dividends
(K'OOO)
- ordinary
- bonus (ex retained earnings)
per share
(toea)
- ordinary
- bonus
Depreciation
(KOOO)
Government royalties
(KOOO)
Taxation
(KOOO)
Number of employees at 31 December

1979

1978

584692
170788
19703
44640
339706
83917
31.4
294532
28.5

658 587
198603
23367
52525
223282
48015
180
317 565
15.1

80213
26737

40106

30
10
40730
4257
77 900
4165

t5
40425
2790
22000
4098

January:

August:

The kina reached US$I.45 - Its
highest value for the year

Mr. B E. Fairfax-Ross who had
been a director since the
Company's formation. retired from
the Board. Mr. R. H. Harding, an
alternate director since 1975 was
appointed a director

February:
Copper prices lumped USI Oc 'Ib to
US92c/lb the highest pllce Since
July, 1974

March:
Sales revenue since the start of
operations passed K1_5 billion

April:
Copper prices broke the
US$100/lb barrier In response to
further supply disruption and strtke
action at a Canadian refinery_ The
opening price In January was
US71c/lb
Sir Frank Espie retired as Chairman
but remained on the Board of
Directors. Mr. D C. Vernon was
appointed Chairman

May:
The final 1978 dividend of 10 toea
per share was paid to shareholders

June:
Half yearly net earnings were
K377 million
The tertiary crusher replacement
program was completed

July:
The 1978 taxation assessment of
K231 million was paid to the PNG
Government

The installation of two newgeneration computers was
completed, providing improved data
entry and processing capability

September:
Gold production since
commencement of operations
reached 150 000 kilograms
The London Metal Exchange price
for copper reached the eqUivalent
of US$1 10 Ib, the highest price for
the year

October:
Haul truck availability reached a
record monthly high at 91.5%
reflecting the low downtime being
experienced

November:
The 1979 interim dividend of 10
toea per share was paid to
shareholders

December:
Net earnings of K83.9 million were
recorded for 1979
Gold and silver prices reached all
time highs of US$524 /oz and
US$32/oz respectively
The PNG Government announced a
5% revaluation of the kina against
major currencies.
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Chairman's
Statement

o

The 1979 net earnings for the
Company of K83.9 million
substantially exceeded the prevIous
year'S figure of K4S.0 million. As a
result. the return on shareholders'
funds In 1979 reached its highest
level since 1974. While this is mO$t
encouraging, it should be stressed
that the high level of inflation which
has existed over the past five years
means that the real return to
shareholders is much lower
Furthermore, returns on funds
employed over the prevIous four
years had been disapPointing.
giving an inadequate average return
over that period
C Vernon Chairman

In order to more realistically
represent the value of the fixed
assets of the Company, the
Directors have decided to revalue
the Company's bUildings. plant and
machinery by K300 million. ThiS will
Increase the written down value of
fixed assets from K325 million to
K625 million. An Asset Revaluation
Reserve will be credited with the
amount of the revaluation
The Directors have also decided to
recommend to shareholders that a
part of this Reserve be used to
make a 2 for 1 bonus issue of
ordinary shares. The bonus issue
will be submitted for approval by
shareholders in general meeting
and is contingent upon
shareholders also approving an
increase in the Company's
authorised share capital
In addition. the Directors have
recommended that the fifty toea
shares be consolidated Into one
kina shares. This too is subject to
shareholder approval
The effect of this capital
restructuring will be that tor every 2
shares of fifty toea held
shareholders will be entitled to 3
shares of one kina each The
Company would then have
40t 062500 one kina shares on
issue compared with the current
267375000 fifty toea shares. The
amount of the restated capital will
more nearly approach the value of
the shareholders' investment in the
Company

In addition to a final dividend of 20
toea per fifty toea share in respect
of the 1979 earnings, the Directors
have declared a bonus dividend of
10 toea per share out of retained
earnings. These earnings were
subject to dividend restrictions
during the currency of the major
loan agreements which financed the
initial construction. These loans
having now been repaid. the
Directors decided to pay a bonus
dividend from the retained earnings
which are no longer subject to
restriction
Future dividends will be dependent
upon earnings. liquidity levels and
capital expenditure requirements.
These factors are highly susceptible
to volatile metal prices
The minerals industry is traditionally
subject to cyclical actiVity and 1979
represented a major upturn in the
prices of the Company's two major
revenue sources. copper and gold
Although the Company has
received substantial benefit from the
improved prices. the additional
profits tax imposed by the Papua
New Guinea Government under the
Bougainville Copper Agreement has
resulted in an add·tional K20 4
million tax on top of the normal
company tax of K57.5 million
A further K4.3 million was paid to
the Government by way of royalties.
Payments to Government in the
form of dividends. taxes (excluding
those on salaries and wages) and
royalties amount to K 116 million
which represents approximately
20% of the Government's planned
1980 expenditure. Since the
Government cannot plan on a
continuation of such high cash
flows from the Company, it has
taken the prudent step of utilising a
Minerai Resources Stabilisation
Fund to even out the flow of funds
from Bougalnville Copper into its
normal annual Government
spending program
The past year has seen wide
fluctuations in world commodity and
currency markets. This has resulted
mainly from the political
uncertainties associated with events
in the Middle East and their impact
on the supply and price of oil. These
uncertainties were further
reinforced by events in Afghanistan
in December
These factors have led to an
upsurge of interest in precious
metals as a store of value and
prices soared, particularly in the
latter part of the year. Gold more
than doubled in value during the
year to close at US$524/oz. Silver
prices rose even more spectacularly
to a high of USS32/oz
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With this increase in the value of
precious metals. particularly gold. it
is now quite appa'ent that gold must
be regarded as a joint product with
copper. rather than a by-product of

copper as far as the Company's
operations are concerned. This has
led to increased efforts in
metallurgical research for the
improved recovery of gold from the
ore body.
Copper prices also showed pleasing
improvement over the low levels
recorded in 1978 to average almost
US90c/lb for the year. Underlying
this improvement was a substantial
rundown in world copper stocks to
more normal levels. This occurred
through steady demand in the face
of supply cutbacks particularly as
the result of industrial and operating
problems' encountered by other
major producers.
The 1980 outlook for copper prices
is uncertain. The prospect-of a
cutback ineconomic growth in the
developed countries as a result of
oil based inflationary pressures
could lower industrial demand. On
the other hand, continuation of
some of the problems encountered
by producers in the past year could
affect supplies. It is even more
difficult to forecast movements in
precious metals prices as they are
subject to speculative pressures
rather than normal demand/supply
relationships.
The benefits gained by the
Company from the improvement in
metal prices were partially offset by
lower production and higher
operating costs. As expected ore
grades have continued to decline as
mining advances into areas of lower
mineralisation. Also the extension of
the pit perimeter to further open the
orebody at depth has necessitated
the processing of some oxidised
material with inferior metallurgical
characteristics.

Alternative means of increasing
production capacity are currently
under examination to minimise the
effect of the declining ore grade on
output.
The operating costs of the Company
rose at an inc-reasing rate during
1979. The major cause of this trend
was the impact of large increases in
the cost of oil based products. The
Company consumes large
quantities of these products in
power generation and haul truck
operations. In addition, the freight
element in the Company's supplies
is high. Offsetting these price
movements has been the
Government's "hard kina" strategy.
This strategy was confirmed by a
unilateral 5% revaluation in
Deceniber. Although such moves
have beneficial impacts on cost
containment they erode the
Company's overall profitability
because of their impact on sales
revenue. All sales proceeds are
receivable in US dollars.

A matter of considerable concern to
the Company continues .to be its
inability to explore beyond its
Special Mining Lease because of
the lack of Government approval.
Such exploration is thought to be
vital in order to determine whether
any other viable ore bodies exist in
the Bougainville region. Such
knowledge would facilitate the
orderly planning of future Panguna
mine development, long term capital
expenditure decisions and the
optimum use of existing
infrastructure at Panguna, Anewa
Bay and Arawa. Discussions will
continue with both the Provincial
and National Governments on this
matter.

During the year communications
have been maintained with both
Provincial Government and National
Government officials in order to
ensure that the Governments are
fully informed on matters of mutual
interest. Relationships with both
Governments continue to be good.
This is in no small measure due to
the competence of the Government
representatives and their alternates
on the Boar.d.
During the year, Sir Frank Espie
retired as Chairman, having been a
Director of the Company since its
formation in 1967 and Chairman of
the Board since 1971. The
Company is fortunate in that Sir
Frank's expertise and wise counsel
remain available as he continues
as a Board member.
Mr. B. E. Fairfax-Ross retired from
the Board during the year. He had
also been on the Board since the
Company's formation and all
associated with Bougainville
Copper would like to thank him for
his contribution towards the
successful development of the
Company and wish.him well in his
retirement. Mr. R. H. Harding, who
has been an Alternate Director for
four years, was appointed to the
Board upon the retirement of
Mr. Fairfax-Ross.

Average copper prices 1972-1979
USclb.

1972

'73

'74

'75

'76

'77

'78

'79

Copper recovered from a four year slump.

Average gold prices 1972'1979

us $02:

1972

'73

'74

'75

'76

'77

'78

'79

Gold increased for the third successive year to
reach an all-time high.
Gross sales revenue 1972-1979

KM

Gold is now a joint product with copper
a by-product.

The results achieved in 1979 were
the result of dedicated efforts on the
part of the staff and employees. The
Directors wish to take this
opportunity of expressing their
appreciation for this dedication and
loyalty.

D. C. Vernon, Chairman.
7th February, 1980
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Review of
Operations
Measured Ore Reserves:
Measured ore reserVes at the end of
1979 were estimated at
approximately 690 million tonnes,
averaging 0.43% copper and 0.48
grams of gold per tonne of ore.

Production:
Production statistics were as follows:
Year
Ended

Year
Ended

31/12/79 31/12/78

Material mined (millions of tonnes)
38.1
Ore
36.2
Waste
39.8
40.3
Waste/Ore ratio
1.10/1
1.07/1
Or_8 grade
Copper (per cent)
0.55
0.60
0.82
Gold (grams/tonne)
0.75
1.80
Silver (grams/tonne)
1.70
Concentrate produced
(dry tonnes)
584692 658587
Concentrate grade

Copper (per cent)
Gold,(grams/tonne)
Silver (grams/tonne)

29.2
33.7
76.3

30.2
35.5
79.8

Contained metal in concentrate

Copper (tonnes)
Gold (kilograms)
Silver (kilograms)

170 788 198603
19 703 23367
44 640 52525

Mine:
During 1979 the pit was extended
on the northern and eastern
perimeters to provide, access to ore
to be mined during 1980. Pit depth
increased by a further 30 metres
during the year, a drop of two
additional benches.
A total of 36.2 million tonnes of ore
and 39.8 million tonnes of waste was
mined during the yeaLThis is a slight
decrease over the previous year.
Ore grades declined further as
mining advanced inl0 lower grade
sections of lhe ore body. Average
grades were 0.55% copper (0.60%
in 1978) and 0.75 grams per tonne
of gold (0.82 grams per tonne in
1978). The grade is expected to
show a continuing gradual decline
in future years.

result of improved maintenance
procedures, Operational
efficiencies continued~o accrue
from the computerised pit
supervision support system .
resulting in a highly satisfaclory
production performance from the
equipment fleet.
Three additional R170 haul trucks
were purchased during the year to
increase haulage capacity. The
mine equipment fleet'now
comprises nine P & H 2100 shovels
and 45 Euclid R 170 haul trucks of
155 tonnes capacity.
The construction of the 6 400 metre
tunnel for gravity drainage of the pit
continued during the year.
However, progress was hampered
by the difficult ground conditions
encountered. By year end, lhe
tunnel had advanced to 3 213
metres.

Concentrator:
The Concentrator treated
36.2 million tonnes of ore,
compared with 38.1 million tonnes
in 1978. The reduced throughput
was chiefly attributable to ore
hardness, although industrial action
resulting in four days lost production
was a contributing factor.
Production for the year was
584 692 tonnes of concentrate
containing 170 788 tonnes of
copper, 19 703 kilograms of gold
and 44 640 kilograms of silver. This
was significantly below the 1978
production level of 658 587 tonnes
of concentrate. The lower
production reflected a combination
of the reducing ore grades, lower
throughput and lower metal
recoveries from oxidised ore mined
near- the surface in areas of the pit.

P. W. Quodling, General Manager

Copper ore grade Hi72-1979
%

Ore grade continues its anticipated decline.

Plant availability was, however,
further increased over last year's
high leve) through improved
maintenance and operating
procedures.

The effects of declining head grade
and longer haul distances were
minimised by increased use of
production resources. Availability of
haul trucks and shovels during the
year reached very high levels as a

Left: R170 haul truck
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Production of contained copper 1972-1979

Production fell as a result of ore grade decline.

Monthly average copper prices 1979
USclb.

Copper finished on a firm note after an uneven

performance during the year.

The program to replace the tertiary
crushers with heavier units,
commenced the previous year; was
completed during 1979. A Similar
program was commenced in 1979
for the replacement of the eight
existing secondary crushers by
extra heavy duty crushers. By year
end, four of the new crushers had
been installed and the remaining
four will be installed during 1980.
Studies have taken place during the
year aimed at recovering gold from
tailings. Results to date have been
inconclusive and tests will continue
during 1980.

Technical Services:
Workshop extensions and the
installation of additional workshop
equipment undertaken in 1978 have
provided additional maintenance
facilities and technical services
back-up. This compensates for the
increase in ~aintenance activity
associated with the increasing age
of the operating plant.
During 1979 a civil works program
was undertaken to reduce the
exposure to flooding both in the
town of Panguna and in the mine
service areas. Changes in drainage
patterns resulting from mining
operations coupled with the high
rainfall in the area will require
ongoing flood mitigation works.
Development of computerised
control techniques continued. This
work has been enhanced with the
installation during the year of
additional EDP capacity.

Mine planning and production
control have been improved by the
application of computer techniques,
and computerisation of process
controls in the Concentrator are
being reviewed. Analysis of
maintenance data is providing the
opportunity to improve preventative
maintenance planning.

Operating Costs:
Inflationary pressures were
particularly heavy during the year.
The use of fuel oil for power
generation and distillate for mine
operations leaves the Company
heavily dependent on oil based
products and highly vulnerable to
the type of rapid escalation in fuel
costs which occurred in 1979.
Flow on of oil based cost escalation
into other operating supplies was
evident towards the end of the year.
As a result, operating costs were
Significantly higher than those for
1978 although the 5% revaluation of
the kina late in the year will provide
some relief.

Marketing:
Shipments during 1979 totalled
586524 dry tonnes of concentrate
containing 171 997 tonnes of
copper, 19 797 kilograms of gold
and 45 035 kilograms of silver. In
addition, small tonnage of two byproducts, cement copper and gold
bearing ball mill residues, were sold
during the year.
Apart from a shipment of 22 000
tonnes of concentrate under a three
year contract with the People's
Republic of China, deliveries were
confined to fulfilment of long term
contractual obligations with buyers
in Japan, West Germany and Spain.

i

The Company's concentrate, which
is especially suitable for modern
flash smelting installations,
continued to be in strong demand. It
is expected that this will continue
with new smelters under
construction.
The copper price continued the
. steady improvement recorded over
the latter part of 1978. In 1979
average copper price recorded on
the london Metal Exchange (cash
sellers price for electrolytic
wirebars) was the equivalent of
US89.8c/lb compared with
US61.9c/lb in 1978. During the
year, a continuation of strong
growth in metal consumption,

~
I

,I,

I

i

i

I

i

Right: Loading concentrate
at Anewa Bay
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Monthly average gold prices 1979
us $oz.
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combined with some disruption to
production from industrial disputes
in Canada and South America, and
further production difficulties in
Central Africa, contributed to a
reduction 6f metal stock to near
"normal" levels. This steady
improvement in the market was the
major factor behind the price rise,
though some spill-over from the
booming precious metals markets
was evident in copper price
movements towards the end of the
year.

Gold prices have risen to
unprecedented heights as 1he result
of a series of economic and political
uncertainties culminating in the
problems in Iran and Afghanistan
near year end.

GOld surged upward throughout the year.

Annual labour turnover 1972-1979

Starting the year at US$227 j oz gold
reached a record London Gold
Market price at the end of
December of US$524joz. Average
price for 1979 was US$305 j oz
(1978 US$194joz).

----

Nallonal
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1972

'73

74

'75

'76

'77

78

Labour turnover rate"s continue to improve.

'79

The"hard kina"policy maintained by
the Papua New Guinea Government
during 1979 was reinforced by a 5%
revaluation in December. This
policy assisted the Company in
regard to cheaper imported goods
and services and loan servicing.
However, these benefits were more
than offset by the reduction in sales
revenue which is denominated in
US dollars. Sales revenue was also
affected by the devaluation of the
US dollar against most major
currencies dwring the course'of the
year, with the notable exception of
the Japanese yen which also
weakened.
-

Finance:
Improved metal prices have enabled
the Company to meet all loan
obligations and maintain reasonable
liquidity levels. This improved liquidity situation enabled the
Company to prepay the balance of
the truck loan raised to finance the
replacement of the haul truck fleet.
In addition, the final instalment of
the Japanese cash' loan , one of the
original loans to the Bougainville
project, was repaid. Total payments
during the year comprised K21.0
million in principal and K4.S million
in interest.
The A$4.2 million Export Finance
and Insurance Corporation loan,
arranged in 1977 to finance the
replacement of crushers, was
drawn down during the year. The
year end loan balance totalled
K43.4 million, the lowest since
operations commenced.

Personnel:
Workforce numbers increased
marginally during the year to a total
of 4 165 at the year end: 3 314 of
the employees were Papua New
Guinea nationals with the balance
being drawn, in the main, from
Australia and New Zealand.
The training of nationals to take on
increasing responsibilities continues
to be a high priority objective.
During the year a further 53
apprentices completed ind~ntures,
m,ainly in mechanica1.and electrical
trades. With the close of the
aGademic year the number of
national graduates in the workforce
increased to 61. Disciplines such as
engineering, science and
accounting are in particular
demand, but intake remains low due
to the comparitively small number of
gr:aduates available. During the year
three undergraduates undertook
further studies in mining
engineering in Australia.

Construction commenced on a
further 127 houses in the town of
Arawa. This utilises all building sites
available to the Company, and will
increase married accommodation to
house over 2 000 families. Work also
commenced on extension of one of
th·e main single quarter complexes.
This will provide additional and
improved facilities in the Panguna
area and allow for the phasing out of
less permanent facilities.

RighI: Drilling in special"
mining lease

Capital expenditure & depreciation 1972-1979

36

6
1977

,Cl

14
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Environ ment:

Capital Expenditure:

Identification and monitoring of the
physical impact of the Company's
operation on the environment
proceeded as a major on-going
commitment

Capital expenditure for the year
totalled K29.5 million

Social issues are reviewed with the
Natlonai Government and Provincial
Governments. The Company
employs community relations staff
charged with the prime
responsibility of maintaining contact
with villagers so as to resolve issues
as they become apparent

Capital expenditure ras stabilised

Exploration and Technology:
Exploration continued to be
restricted within the Special Mining
Lease. In the north eastern corner
of the Lease a drilling programme
commenced to re-evaluate a small
prospect area. Additional drilling
was carried out on the periphery of
the Panguna orebody to provide
better geological and geotechnical
information for future pit design
The Company has been active
during the year in exploring energy
conservation opportunities and
examining alternative fuel supplies
Current studies include an
examination of alternative fuels for
the present oil-fired power station
and the possibility of reclaiming and
refining waste Oils from the
Company's operations
Investigations have been
undertaken on the viability of
extracting other metals. particularly
molybdenum and magnetite. from
the ore treated To date neither
project has been economically
justified. Research work has also
been undertaken on the viability of
obtaining additional copper from the
waste dumps by leaching. but
results have been inconclusive
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Mining activities have necessitated
relocation of roads, pipeline and
power reticulation in the lower
Kawerong Valley at a cost to date of
K2.6 million A furtller K2.8 million
was expended on the diversion of
streams to develop areas for waste
dump extension. Continuation of the
Pit drainage tunnel cost K2 3 million
during the year bringing the total
expenditure to date on this project
to K5.6 million
Upgrading of the crushers involved
a capital expenditure of K2.2 million
during the year. and the total outlay
on this project now stands at K7. 1
million. The new centralised
computer installation has been
completed at a cost of K2 million
ThiS will provide the capacity
necessary to expand data
processing throughout the
Company's activities Additional
housing and an extension to
eXisting Single qus-ters involved an
outlay of K2 million during the year
Total investment in property. plant
and equipment is now K547 million.
of which K222 million has been
written off as depreciation against
earnings to date

~7

P. W. Ouodllng. General Manager
7th February 19S0

Rlgrt Ara'Na

township

Marketing
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Introduction
S'lnce the commencement of
commercial production in April 1972
almost 5 million tannes of concentrate
- containing approximately 1.4 million
tannes of copper. 157 tannes of gold
and 354 tannes of silver - have been
produced and shipped abroad to
variOus customers. The value of sales
over the period totals almost K 1.800
million
The major proportion of concentrate is
sold under long term contracts to
buyers in Japan. West Germany and
Spain These contracts were
negotiated and signed in the period
1967 -69. and provided the basIs for the
initial financing of the project While
these contracts provide the framework
for current sales, constantly changing
economic and market factors
necessitate frequent reviews of various
factors in the contracts
As eVidenced by the volume and value
of the Company"s sales, an efficient
and competitive marketing presence is
a vital element to the continued
commercial success of the Company

What do we sell?

14

In 1979, the Company exported
587,000 tonnes of copper concentrate
from Anewa Bay, The concentrate is a
fine. grey-coloured, free flowing
powdery material. consisting of copper
(30%), sulphur (30%) Iron (26%)
small though valuable amounts of
precious metals. and small quantities
of various other elements. The
concentrate IS widely recognised as
being of premium quality, and this,
together with proven reliability of

supply, makes it especia!ly suited as a
base feedstock to smelters employing
modern flash-smelting technology

How is it shipped?
Concentrate is withdrawn from a
50,000 tonne capacity storage shed
and loaded automatically into the hold
of bulk cargo vessels at the Company's
port at Anewa Bay, Vessels normally
carry between 20-25,000 tonnes of
concentrate There are about 25
separate shipments per year

Where does it go?
The major proportion of concentrate is
shipped under long-term contract to
major smelting and refinery companies
in Japan, West Germany and Spain, In
addition smaller tonnages have been
sold on a "spot" or short-term contract
basis to buyers In the People's Republic
01 China, U S S R East Germany
Turkey, Mexico, U.S A Yugoslavia.
Fin!and, Taiwan and South Korea

Copper smelting IS conventionally a
pyrometallurgical process. Intense
heat is used to oxidise some elements
of the concentrate (especially sulphur)
and to melt the remaining metallic
particles of the concentrate to produce
copper matte, containing
approximately 60% copper. The next
stage further upgrades this material
into blister copper, containing 98-99%
copper, plus precious metals and small
quantities of other metallic elements

How is it valued?
The Company is paid for the value of
the payable metals In the concentrate
(i,e. copper, gold and silver) The other
elements are of negligible value. or
present :n quantities too small to be
recovered economically_ The
concentrate IS carefully weighed and
analysed both on shipment and on
receipt at the buyer's smelter and the
assessed content of payable metals is
agreed between buyer and seller
The payable metals are then priced
according to prices prevailing on the
major free markets for these metals
These are the London Metal Exchange
(LME) for copper the London Gold
Market and the London Silver Market
Deductions are taken from this price to
take account of the role of the smelter
refinery in transforming the raw
concentrate into refined metals, These
"treatment allowances" are negotiated
periodically and separately between
the Company and the various buyers
Thus, the Company's sales value is
determined directly by metal prices
prevailing on the world's free markets

Copper refining Involves a further
upgrading of the blister copper In a
refining furnace, from which the
resultant 99% + copper material is
cast into anodes suitable for use in the
final electrolytic refining process, In
this final process, the anodes are
suspended in a tank containing an
aCidic copper sulphate solution, Thin
sheets of pure copper are suspended
between the anodes in the electrolytic
cell. A low voltage high amperage
current is passed through the cell.
causing the anode to dissolve and
plate out in pure form on the copper
sheets to form cathode copper. These
cathodes may be either sold as such
or cast into commerCial refinery
shapes. the most Important being the
wirebar
The precIous metals also dissolve from
the anode and collect as a sludge on
the floor of the cell, The sludge is
removed from the cell and washed
filtered, leached with sulphUriC aCid
and roasted to remove Impurities

The residue is then smelted in a small
furnace where residual impurities are
removed. The precious metals remain
in an alloy from which pure gold and
silver are recovered

How is copper used?
The first step In the transformation of
refined copper to a consumable
manufactured article IS that of "semimanufacture'" The copper is worked
into a form or shape SUitable for use in
the final manufacture ("fabrication")
stage
The main "semi-manufactures" are
wire (including Wire rod), rods and
bars, sheets and plate, strip and tubes
'Seml-manufactures" are either pure
copper, or copper alloys such as brass
(copper . /zinc) or bronze (copper
zinc,/tin)
"Semi-manufactures" are the base
input to a very broadly based copper
fabrication industry, where the metal IS
formed Into its final end product The
major end uses for copper are In the
electrica! industry (cables, conductors
transformers, generators), building and
construction (electrical Wiring
plumbing. roofing, tankage)
transportation (car radiators and
wiring. railway electrification,
locomotive equipment ships' boilers.
piping and tubing hull sheathing.
propellers), industrial equipment
(machine components. boilers, piping
and tubing), and consumer products
(electrical appliances, homewares
ornaments. airconditioning)

Coppe' n 1I-,e horre

How does it become copper?
The copper concentrate is fed as basic
feedstock through a smelting and
refining process, where the nonpayable elements and Impurities are
consumed or removed, and refined
copper metal. gold and silver are
recovered.
Pouring 'nallen ::opper

Tankhouse at Saganosek
,.,~,_

"c", - '.'peen \1'0'0,:;

CcC""~a",
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Statement
of Value Added
A country's econo'nv

IS

.argol\'

rnade up of the activities of
employers and ernolovees and the
contribution they make to that
economy IS krovm as the Value
Added
The conventlor:al earnings
Slatcment does not reflect HlP
CQntrlt)lJtlon thdt Gel makes to tr'e
P.N G 8eonol'l/ n18 econOrllC
actlv'ty IS represented by the sales
generated durwg the \lear iess HlP

cost of goods and services bro~ght
III from outside the Company
The following statement shows :he
contribution made by the Company
and its employees during the last
two years The total Value Added
was distributed to employees
governments. shareholders arld
lenders of capital. with part beln~
retained for fut'Jre use wiHll1l the
Company

1979

1978

Kmill

K m,11

Sales made to external Cus:OITers
Less' Matenals and services brought 'r: from outSide Ule Corlpan'y

3397
99.5

2233

Add Other InCO'lle

2402
6.9

138 ?
121

Total Value Added avallab!e for (JlstrlbJtlon

2471

150,3

35.8
82.2

31.0
24.8

80.2
4.5

40. I
G-

40.7
3.7

404

247.1

1503

Value added

85 1

---

Distribution
Wages, salaries and benefits to EMPLOYEES
Taxation and royalties to GOVFHNMENT
To PROVIDERS Of Ci\PITAL
Dividends to sharetlo'ders
Interest to lenders
RETAINED in bUSiness to o,ovlde for asset replaceme'lt eX::)(J.ns'on arld protectlo'l
the Company and Its erlployees In less favourable t'rTlCS
Depreciation
Retained earnings

Of

Tolal Value Added d'slrlbuled

Sales &
other income

Materials
& services

K346.6m.

K99.5m

Sales and other Income for the year '.vas K346,6m - Less materials and

serv~ces

'<:84 7n

Retalnl'C

And thiS is how total value added was made up
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1'1

bus r',t'SS
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Total
value added
K247 1m

K99 5m

Equa~s

total va ue added K247 1 m

Directors'Report
& Financial
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Directors'
Report
The directors of Bougainville
Copper Limited present their report
on the audited financial statements
of the Company and its subsidiary
for the year ended 31 December,
1979.

Exchange gains of K3 145 000 were
realised on the repayment of U.S.A.
and Australian dollar loans.
Exchange gains of K400 000 arose
on the translation of overseas bank
balances. These gains were
included in 1979 earnings

Long Term Loans:

Additional Information:
The directors also state that:
1. They took reasonable steps
before the statements of earnings
and balance sheets were made out
to ascertain what action had been
taken so far as debts owing to the
Holding Company were concerned
in relation to lhe writing off of bad
debts and the making of provisions
for doubtful debts and are satisfied
that lhere were no bad debts and
that a provision for doubtful debts of
K50 000 was adequate.
2. They are not aware of any
circumstances which would render
the amounts written off for bad
debts or the amounts of the
provision for doubtful debts
inadequate to any substantial
extent.
3. Since the end of lhe financial
year, no charge on the assets of
either of the companies in the group
has arisen which secures the
liability of any other person.
4. They are not aware of any
circumstances not otherwise dealt
with in this report or group
accounts, which would render any
amount stated in the group
accounts misleading.
5. No item, transaction or event of
a material and unusual nature has
arisen in the interval between the
end of the financial year and the
date of this reporl, olher lhan higher
depreciation charges in 1980 and
subsequent years resulting from the
revaluation of assets referred to
above, which in the opinion of the
directors of Bougainville Copper
Limited, is likely to substantially
affect the results of the operations
of the group in 1980.

Directors:

long term loan arrangements.
Repayments of K21 041 000 were
made against existing loans, leaving
a balance outstanding at the end of
the year of K43 448 000.

report are:

Activities:
Bougainville Copper Limited has

produced concentrate containing
copper, gold and silver from a mine
at Panguna, North Solomons
Province, since 1972. Its subsidiary,
Bougainville Copper Finance N.V is
incorporated in the Netherlands
Antilles for fund raising purposes.
No change in the activities of the
group occurred during the year.

Net earnings:
The net earnings of Bougainville
Copper Limited and its subsidiary
for 1979 totalled K83 917 000 after
providing K40 730 000 depreciation
and amortisation, K4 257 000 for
royalties and K77 900 000 for
income tax.

Taxation:
Taxation of K77 900 000 charged to
earnings comprises K57 499 000
ordinary tax and K20 401 000
additional profits tax. The additional
tax is levied when taxable income
exceeds a certain level. For 1979
the level at which additional tax
applied is K94 380 000.

Subsidiaries:
No subsidiaries were acquired or
disposed of during the year. No
dividends were paid by Bougainville
Copper Finance NV

Share Capital:
There was no change in the
Company's capital structure during
the year.

5. No contingent liabilities have
become enforceable or are likely to
become enforceable within twelve
months from the date of this report
which will malerially affect the
group in its ability to meet its
obligations as and when they fall
due.

The E.F.LC. Crusher Loan of
A$4 206 000 was the only draw
down made during the year against

The directors of Bougainville
Copper Limited at the date of this
D. C. Vernon (Chairman)
N. R. Agonia
J. L. Auna
Sir Roderick Carnegie
Sir Frank Espie, O.B.E.
R. H. Harding
P. W. Quodling
J. T. Ralph
Sir Frank Espie and Mr. P. W.
Quodling retife in accordance with
the Company's Articles of
Association and, being eligible,
offer themselves for re-election.
Mr. R. H. Harding holds office until
the conclusion of the Annual
General Meeting and, being eligible,
offers himself for election.
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Exchange Fluctuations:

Dividends:
An interim dividend of 10 toea per
share was declared on 16 August,
1979 and paid on 1 November,
1979. A final dividend of 20 toea per
share has been declared and is
payable on 1 May, 1980. In addition,
a bonus dividend of 10 toea per
share has been declared and is
payable on 1 May, 1980.
Withholding tax is deducted from
dividends where required by the
Chief Collector of Taxes.

Auditors:
The retiring Auditors, Coopers
& Lybrand, being eligible, offer
themselves for re-appointment.

Statutory Information:
In accordance with the provisions
of Section 162 of the Papua New
Guinea Companies Act 1963, as
amended to date, the directors slate
that:
1. In their opinion, the results of the
group's operations in the year
under review have not been
materially affected by items of an
abnormal character except as
mentioned in this report.
2. In their opinion, the current
assets will realise at least the value
at which they are shown in the
accounts and that the value is an
amount that these current assets
might reasonably be expected to
realise in the ordinary course of
business.
3. No circumstances have arisen
which render adherence to the
method of valuation of assets or
liabilities misleading or
inappropriate save and except lhat
this day they have revalued certain
of the fixed assets of the Company
(being buildings, plant and
machinery) by K300 million to
reflect more realistically the
invested capital in these assets.
Prior to this revaluation all fixed
assets were valued at historical cost
less accumulated depreciation and
amortisation.
4. No contingent liabilities have
arisen since the balance date of the
group accounts, 31 December,
1979, and the date of this report,
7 February, 1980.

Signed this 7th day of February,
1980 in accordance with a
resolution of the directors of
Bougainville Copper Limited.

D. C. Vernon (Chairman)

~~

(Director)

Simplified
Financial Statements

Bougainville Copper Limited

Balance Sheet
Funds employed: K527m.

Shareholders' funds

Kmill.

Kmill.

295
326

Potential exchange gains
on future loan repayments
Borrowings

Amount owed to creditors
and for income tax

Dividends payable

Assets: K527m.

Net investment in property,
plant and equipment

5
44

45

Stocks and stores

99

Amount owed by debtors

57

Cash at bank

103

80

Earnings Statement
Income: K347m.

Sales and other income

Kmill.

347

Kmill.

Expenses: K347m.

140

Cost of sales

41

Depreciation

82

Taxation and royalties

84

Net earnings

19

Statements
of Earnings

Bougainville Copper Limited
and Subsidiary Company

year ended 31 December, 1979
Notes

Consolidated
1978
1979
K'OOO
K'OOO

Income
Net sales revenue
Other income

223282
1 864

225146

339706
3358
343064

184792

116 118
40425
2790
6093
165426

135267
40730
4257
4538
184792

116118
40425
2790
6093
165426

339706
3358

223282
1 864

343064
135267
40730
4257
4538

Costs and expenses
Costs of sales, general and administration expenses
Depreciation and amortisation
Royalties
Interest

3

Bougainville
Copper Limited
1978
1979
K'OOO
K'OOO

225 146

Net exchange gains

6

158272
3545

59720
10295

158272
3545

59720
10295

Earnings before taxation

2

161 817

70015

161 817

70015

Current income tax

4

77900
83917

22000
48015

77 900
83917

22000
48015

183877
267794

175 968
223983

183880
267797

223986

223983

26737
241 060

223983

Earnings from operations

Net earnings for year
Add:
Retained earnings brought forward
Less:
Bonus dividend from retained earnings

26737
241 057

175971

Less:

Ordinary dividends
Interim paid
Final payable

Retained earnings carried forward

All amounts are expressed in Papua New Guinea kina.
Rounding off to the nearest thousand kina has been adopted.
The notes commencing on page 22 form part of these
accounts and are to be read in conjunction with them.
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26737
53476
80213
160844

13369
26737
40106
183877

26737
53476
80213
160847

13369
26737
40106
183880

Balance
Sheets

Bougainville Copper Limited
and Subsidiary Company

at 31 December, 1979
Notes

Consolidated
1979
1978
K'OOO
K'OOO

Bougainville
Copper Limited
1979
1978
K'OOO
K'OOO

Funds employed by the group:
Shareholders' funds
Paid up capital
Retained earnings
Total shareholders' funds

5

Exchange fluctuation
Long term liabilities
Loans
Provision for long service leave

133688
160844
294532

6
7

133688
183877
317 565

133688
160847
294535

133688
183880
317 568

5387

9003

5387

9003

33354
2850
36204

40510
1 550
42060

33354
2850
36204

40510
1 550
42060

7
8
4

10094
22994
77099
80213
190400
526523

20309
28044
22293
26737
97383
466011

10094
22992
77 099
80213
190398
526524

20309
28042
22293
26737
97381
466012

9

325459

340144

325459

340144

10

83

83

92

92

11
12

57113
96076
3235
44557
200981
526523

34426
51 794
4174
35390
125 784
466011

57105
96076
3235
44557
200973
526524

34418
51 794
4174
35390
125776
466012

Current liabilities
Loans
Creditors
Income tax
Dividends payable

Total funds
These funds are represented by:
Fixed assets
Property, plant and equipment

Investments
Current assets
Bank balances and short term deposits
Debtors for sale of concentrate
Other debtors
Stocks and stores

Total assets

All amounts are expressed in Papua New Guinea kina.
Rounding off to the nearest thousand kina has been adopted.
The notes commencing on page 22 form part of these
accounts and are to be read in conjunction with them.
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Notes forming part
of the 1979 accounts

Bougainville Copper Limited
and Subsidiary Company

These notes form part of the accounts and consolidated
accounts of Bougainville Copper Limited and should be
read in conjunction with them.

1. Statement of significant accounting policies
The principal accounting pOlicies adopted in the preparation of the group accounts are stated to assist in a general
understanding of the financial statements.
The policies generally comply with the accounting standards of the principal Australian professional accounting
bodies. They are consistent with those adopted in the previous year.
Historical Cost Convention
The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention and have not been adjusted to
take account of changing money values, or the current cost of replacing assets.
Valuation of Fixed Assets
Mine property, buildings, plant, machinery and equipment are valued at cost less accumulated depreciation and
amortisation.
Depreciation and Amortisation of Property, Plant & Equipment
Depreciation and amortisation are provided on the straightline method by charges against income based on the
estimated useful economic life of respective assets.
New assets are depreciated from the month following their commissioning. Generally, assets are fully depreciated
or amortised over the shorter of economic life or twenty years.
Amortisation of Borrowing Expenses
Borrowing expenses incurred on loans have been capitalised, with the amount applicable to each loan being
amortised over a five year period from the year in which it was arranged.
Exploration and Development Expenditure
Expenditure on exploration within the mining lease and development is written off or provided against as incurred.
Exploration has not been undertaken outside the mining lease.

Maintenance and Repairs
Expenditure on maintenance and repairs is charged against income as incurred.
Valuation of Stocks and Stores
Concentrate stocks at year end are valued at direct production cost, which is lower than net realisable value. Cost
includes direct materials, services and overheads, but excludes depreciation and indirect overheads. Other stocks
and stores are valued on an average cost basis less an allowance for obsolescence.
Net Sales Revenue
Sales are recognised on shipment of concentrate from Bougainville, when title passes to the buyer. However, final
sales value can only be determined from weights, assays, prices, exchange rates and treatment charges applying
after a shipment has arrived at its destination. Consequently, estimates are used to determine the net sales revenue
of conSignments in the period between their shipment and final valuation. The estimates of sales revenue for
shipments not due for final valuation until the following year are considered realistic. Any variation from revenue
actually realised will be included in the following year's financial statements.

Taxation
Income tax charged against earnings is calculated on taxable income for the year. Certain items of expenditure,
consisting of depreCiation, provisions for future liabilities and major consumable stock items, are deductible for
income tax in different years from which they are charged against earnings. Such timing differences would not
materially affect the determination of income tax had it been calculated on earnings before taxation.
Foreign Currency Conversion
Monetary assets held and liabilities and borrowings due in foreign currencies are converted to Papua New Guinea
currency at the rates of exchange ruling at balance date. All other overseas transactions are converted at the rates
of exchange applying when they occurred. Unrealised exchange gains on overseas borrowings are held in the
Exchange Fluctuation Account and transferred to earnings when realised.
Subsidiary
The wholly owned subsidiary, Bougainville Copper Finance NV, is incorporated in the Netherlands Antilles for
fund raising purposes. This company has been consolidated in accordance with conventional consolidation
principles.
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Consolidated
1979
1978

K'OOO

K'OOO

Bougainville
Copper limited
1979
1978

K'OOO

K'OOO

2, Earnings before taxation
Earnings before taxation have been determined after allowing for the following income and expense items:

Income:
Interest on short term deposits
Dividends Expenses:
Interest Provision

received from non-related corporation
on long term loan from subsidiary
on long term loans and standby facilities
for doubtful debts (Note 13)

Loss on disposal and retirement of fixed assets
Research and development expenditure
Directors' emoluments (Note 14)
Auditors' remuneration auditing the accounts
other services
(The auditors have received no other benefits)

3311
1

1 807
1

3311
1

1 807
1

4538
25
2568
553
3

6093
13
1 397
160
4

1 463
3075
25
2568
553
3

1 442
4651
13
1 397
160
4

69
19

64
14

69
19

64
14

11 349
26050
3106
225
40730

11 201
25037
3106
1 081
40425

11 349
26050
3106
225
40730

11 201
25037
3 106
1 081
40425

3. Depreciation and amortisation
The amount charged against earnings comprises:
Depreciation on: buildings
plant, machinery and equipment
Amortisation of: mine property

borrowing expenses
Total

4. Current taxation
The income tax charged against earnings is determined in accordance with the policy set out in Note 1.
The following reconciliation discloses the items which caused the charge for income tax in the statements of
earnings to vary from the income tax prima facie payable on reported earnings:
Income tax prima facie payable on reported earnings at
25555
normal rate
59063
25555
59063
Plus /(minus) income tax at normal rate on:
variation on valuation of trading stock
(1 269)
(1 269)
variation between provision for depreciation in statements of
105
105
earnings and amount deductible for taxation
700
700
excess of other provisions over payments
629
388
629
388
(3 778)
(3 778)
(1 311)
(1 311)
net exchange (gains)/Iosses which are exempt from taxation
(23)
allowance on purchase of consumable aids
(1 136)
(23)
(1 136)
other
46
22
46
22
22293
22293
56698
56698
Additional profits tax
20401
20401
77 099
22293
77 099
22293
Income tax payable on year's earnings
(293)
(293)
Plus/(minus) taxation under /(over)-provided in previous year
801
801
Charge for income tax in statements of earnings
77 900
22000
77900
22000

The Mining (Bougainville Copper Agreement) Act provides the basis for determining the Company's income tax
liability. Under this Act, the standard Papua New Guinea tax rate of 36%% applies to taxable income. If taxable
income exceeds a certain level, which for 1979 is K94 380 000, then a rate of 70% applies to taxable income above
that level. Standard company tax for 1979 at 36%% is K57 499 000 and additional profits tax at 33%% of the
excess above K94 380 000 amounts to K20 401 000.

5. Capital
The authorised capital of K135 000 000 consists of 270 000 000 ordinary shares of 50 toea each. The issued
capital of the Company is 267 375 000 ordinary shares of 50 toea each, fully paid.
No change in authorised or issued capital occurred during 1979.

6. Exchange fluctuation
(a) The movements in Exchange Fluctuation Account relating to overseas loan obligations were:
Balance of unrealised gains 1 January
9 003
14 608
Increase/(decrease) due to currency movements during
6135
(471)
year
20743
8532
11 740
Gains realised on loan repayments during year
3145
Balance 31 December
5387
9003

(b) The net exchange gains credited to earnings consist of:
Gains realised on loan repayments
Gains/(Iosses) on conversion of overseas cash balances to
Papua New Guinea kina
Total exchange gains

9003

14608

(471)
8532
3145
5387

6 135
20743
11 740
9003

3145

11 740

3145

11 740

400
3545

(1 445)
10295

400
3545

(1 445)
10 295
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Consolidated
1979
1978
K'OOO
K'OOO

Bougainville
Copper Limited
1979
1978
K'OOO
K'OOO

7. Long term loans
(a) Total long term loans, which are all secured, are repayable as follows:
within one year
10094
20309
10094
20309
later than one year
33 354
40 510
33 354
40 510
Total outstanding obligations
43448
60819
43448
60819
All loans are secured by a charge over 194 507 801 shares in the Company owned by Conzinc Rlotinto of Australia
Limited, The Independent State of Papua New Guinea and The Investment Corporation of Papua New Guinea. The
charge was established under a Credit Agreement dated 28 July, 1969, but can only become enforceable after
default in respect of the Japanese equipment loan. The charge is not directly enforceable by other lenders.
(b) The following are the individual loans which make up the total outstanding loan obligations:
Interest
Repayable
Rate 1979
Bank loans
International Westminster Bank
3441
1980-1981
3441
2077
10.72%
2077
(US dollars)
Bank of America Syndicate
9773
1980-1981
919%
9773
(US dollars) (Note (c) (1))
6882
5261
6882
12.83%
5261
1980-1983
Bank of America (US dollars)
Papua New Guinea Banking
1980-1985
10000
10000
10000
9.25%
10000
Corporation (kina)
30096
17338
30096
17338
Other loans
Japanese cash loan (US dollars) (Note
3097
3097
8.22%
(c) (2))
4244
5626
1980-1982
4244
5626
6.85%
Japanese equipment loan (US dollars)
Australian equipment loans
5620
7.50%
1980-1982
3326
5620
3326
(Aus!. dollars)
E.F.I.C. Crusher loan (Aus!. dollars)
8.75%
1980-1984
2897
2897
(Note (c) (3))
1980-1984
15643
16380
8.75%
Bearer Notes due 1984 (US dollars)
15643
16380
1980-1984
Loan from Subsidiary (US dollars)
8.75%
30723
26110
30723
26110
60819
43448
60819
43448
Total outstanding obligations
(c) Additional details applicable to individual loans follow:
(1) In accordance with the notice given in December, 1978 the Bank of America Syndicate loan was prepaid in

January and February 1979.
(2) The Japanese cash loan was repaid in full on 14 November, 1979.
(3) On 21 December, 1979 the E.F.I.C. Crusher loan was drawn down. The credit facility was negotiated to
finance the purchase of fourteen Symons cone crushers from an Australian supplier.

8. Creditors
Amounts due to creditors comprise:
Related corporations:
Subsidiary company
Other
Trade creditors
Other current liabilities:
Secured
Unsecured
Total

718
8431

55
10386

924
718
8431

962
55
10386

1 216
12629
22994

1 578
16025
28044

290
12629
22992

614
16025
28042

231 405
73000
158405
241 105
119697
121 408
62122
24059
38063
5827
5245
582
7001
325459

221 471
62016
159455
232268
100588
131 680
62 122
20953
41 169
5817
5020
797
7043
340144

231 405
73000
158405
241 105
119697
121 408
62122
24059
38063
5827
5245
582
7001
325459

221 471
62016
159455
232268
100588
131680
62 122
20953
41 169
5817
5020
797
7043
340 144

9. Property, plant and equipment
Leasehold land & buildings (at cost)
Less depreciation
Plant, machinery & equipment (at cost)
Less depreciation
Mine property (at cost)
Less amortisation
Capitalised borrowing expenses
Less amortisation
Capital work in progress
Total
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Bougainville
Copper Limited
1979
1978

Consolidated
1979
1978

K'OOO

K'OOO

K'OOO

K'OOO

38
38
45
83

38
38
45
83

9
38
47
45
92

38
47
45
92

10. Investments
Investments are valued at cost.
Unquoted shares in related corporations:
Subsidiary company
Other
Unquoted shares in other companies
Total

9

11. Other debtors
Amounts due from other debtors comprise:
Related corporations
Other debtors and payments in advance
Provision for doubtful debts
Total

661
3563
(50)
4174

323
2962
(50)
3235

661
3563
(50)
4174

323
2962
(50)
3235

12. Stocks and stores
Unshipped concentrate
Other stocks and stores
Total

5873
38684
44557

4610
30780
35390

5873
38684
44557

4610
30780
35390

Amounts provided during the year for doubtful debts
25
Bad debts of K24 533 were written off against the provision for doubtful debts.

13

25

13

13. Bad and doubtful debts

14. Directors' emoluments
The total of the emoluments received, or due and receivable (whether from the Company or from related
corporations) by:
1979
1978
Related
Related
Company Corporations Company Corporations

K'OOO

K'OOO

K'OOO

K'OOO

(a) directors of the Company engaged in the full-time
employment of the Company or its related corporations
(including all bonuses and commissions received or receivable
by them as employees but not including the amount received or
receivable by them by way of fixed salary as employees), was
(b) other directors of the Company, was
3
7
4
No commissions for subscribing for, or agreeing to procure subscriptions for any shares in or debentures of the
Company or any related corporation, were received or are due and receivable by any director.

15. Commitments for capital expenditure
The commitments for capital expenditure not reflected in the financial statements total approximately K9 995 000
(1978, K9 774 000).

16. Contingent liabilities
Bougainville Copper Limited has guaranteed the Bearer Notes issued by its subsidiary (K 15 643 000). There are no
other contingent liabilities which are material in nature or amount.

17. Ultimate holding company
The ultimate holding Company is The Rio Tinto-Zinc Corporation Limited (incorporated in England).

18. Comparative figures for 1978
These figures have been adjusted where necessary to conform with changes in classification made in 1979.
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Declarations
Statement by Directors

Declaration by Secretary

In the opinion of the Directors of
Bougainville Copper Limited the
accompanying statements of
earnings are drawn up so as to give
a true and fair view of the results of
the business of the Company and its
subsidiary for the period covered by
the statements and the
accompanying balance sheets are
drawn up so as to exhibit a true and
fair view of the state of affairs of the
Company and its subsidiary at the
end of that period.

I, Jillian Margaret Ferguson,
Secretary of Bougainville Copper
Limited, do solemnly and sincerely
declare that the accompanying
balance sheets and statements of
earnings of the Company and its
subsidiary are, to the best of my
knowledge and belief, correct. And I
make thiS solemn declaration by
virtue of the Oaths, Affirmations and
Statutory Declarations Act 1962, as
amended to date, conscientiously
believing the statements contained
herein to be true in every particular.

Signed at Panguna this 7th day of
February, 1980.
On behalf of the Board
D. C. VERNON, P W QUODLING
Directors

Declared at Panguna this 7th day of
February, 1980.
J. M. FERGUSON
Secretary
Before me:
L. G. SMITH
Commissioner for Oaths

Report 01 the Auditors to the
Members
We report on the accompanying
balance sheets and statements of
earnings of the Company and its
subsidiary set out on pages 20 to 25
which have been prepared under
the historical cost convention
described in note 1,
In our opinion the balance sheets
and statements of earnings are
properly drawn up in accordance
with the provisions of the
Companies Act 1963, as amended,
and so as to give a true and fair view
of the state of affairs of the
Company and its subsidiary as at
31st December, 1979, and the
results for the year ended on that
date.
In our opinion the accounting and
other records, including registers,
examined by us have been properly
kept in accordance with the
provisions of the Act
COOPERS & LYBRAND
Arawa. 8th February, 1980

Shareholdings
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Distribution 01 shares

Ten largest shareholders

Directors' interests

As at 31 st December, 1979:
The issued shares of 1he Company
were 267 375 000 fully paid 50 toea
shares, each carrying one voting
right:
The number of shareholders was
38750;
The distribution of holdings of the
issued shares was:

The ten largest shareholders at
31st December, 1979, and the
number of shares held by each were:

Directors' interests in the share
capital of the Company and its
related companies as at the 21st
January, 1980 were:

1- 1 000 shares
1 001- 5 000 shares
5 001-10 000 shares
10001 shares and over

31 898
5785
594
473

ANZ Nominees limited,
Melbourne. Vic.

5323370

5184456

Total shareholders

38750

The National Mutual Life
Association of Australasia
Limited, Melbourne. Vic.
National Nominees
Limited, Melbourne. Vic.

3237720

83.7% of the total issued shares
were held by the 20 largest
shareholders;
The substantial shareholders were:
Conzinc Riotinto of Australia
Limited and its wholly-owned
subsidiary C.RA Base Metals Pty.
Limited - 143 258 644 shares
(53.6%). The Rio Tinto-Zinc
Corporation Limited has an interest
in the same shares through its
wholly-owned subsidiaries: (R.T.Z.
Australian Holdings Limited and
C.RA Holdings Pty. Limited),
interests in Conzinc Riotinto of
Australia Limited and C.RA Base
Metals Pty. Limited, and
The Independent State of Papua
New Guinea, and The Investment
Corporation of Papua New Guinea53982 125 shares (20.2%).

Name & Registered Address:
Conzinc Riotinto of
Australia Limited,
Melbourne. Vic.
The Independent State of
Papua New Guinea

Shares

140525676
50948113

Bank of New South Wales
Nominees Pty. Ltd.,

Sydney. N.SW

D. C. Vernon
N. R. Agonia
J. L.Auna
Sir Roderick
Carnegie

000
000
000
000

BCl shares
MKU shares
CRA shares
HHl shares

1 300 MKU shares

R. H, Harding

336 BCl shares
1 000 MKU shares
1 726 CRA shares
1 267 HHl shares

J. T Ralph

The Investment
Corporation of Papua New
Guinea, Port Moresby,

No interests
114 BCl shares
587 CRA shares

£750 RTZ Corp. Ud.

PNG

3034012

C.R.A. Base Metals Ply.
Ltd., Melbourne. Vic.

2 732 968

Pang una Development
Foundation Limited,
Panguna, P.N.G
The Colonial Mutual Life
Assurance Society Limited,
Melbourne, Vic.

6
1
10
1

Sir Frank Espie

P. W. Quodling
3213690

No interests
No interests
No interests

2400000

2000991
218600996

convertible loan
stock
J. l, Kekedo
(A It. Director)

No interests

M. P. G. Togolo
240 BCl shares
(Alt. Director)
Abbreviations:
BCl - Bougainville Copper Limited
CRA - Conzinc Riotinto of Australia
Limited
HHl - Hamersley Holdings Limited
MKU - Mary Kathleen Uranium Limited
RTZ - The Rio Tinto-Zinc Corporation
Limited

Source&
application of funds
Source of funds

1979

1978

Kmill.

Kmill.

Net earni

83.9

48.0

Depreciation

40.7

40.4

Provision for income tax

77.9

22.0

Decrease in working capital

Other
Total from operations
Loans (long term)

Exchange gains on financing

14.2
4.7

2.3

207.2

126.9

3.2

15.8

(3.5)

(10.3)

206.9

132.4

21.0

64.6

29.4

30.3

Dividends

53.5

24.1

Income tax

23.1

13.4

Increase in

79.9

Application of funds
Loan repayments (long term)

206.9

132.4
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Statistical
Summary
Financial

1979

1978

1977

1976

1975

1974

1973

1972"

225.1
125.0
40.4
59.7
10.3
70.0
22.0
48.0
40.1
7.9

205.3
126.8
36.2
42.3
(0.1 )
42.2
13.7
28.5
21.4
7.1

208.9
117.5
31.1
60.3
1.3
61.6
20.3
41.3
26.7
14.6

193.1
107.2
29.6
56.3
2.3
58.6
12.4
46.2
26.7
19.5

292.6
90.0
28.5
174.1
7.0
181 .1
66.5
114.6
73.5
41.1

252.4
81.8
24.8
145.8
12.9
158.7
0.3
158.4
81.4
77.0

95.9
53.3
14.5
28.1
(0.4)
27.7

Earnings retained

343.1
144.1
40.7
158.3
3.5
161.8
77.9
83.9
80.2
3.7

Balance sheet (K million)
Property, plant and equipment
Investments
Current assets
Total assets

325.4
0.1
201.0
526.5

340.1
0.1
125.8
466.0

352.2
0.1
137.1
489.4

350.4
0.1
136.0
486.5

346.0
0.1
129.5
475.6

352.2
0.1
205.6
557.9

371.7
0.1
130.4
502.2

378.7

Shareholders' funds
Exchange fluctuation
Long term liabilities
Current liabilities
Funds employed

294.5
5.4
36.2
190.4
526.5

317.5
9.0
42.1
97.4
466.0

309.7
14.6
53.3
111.8
489.4

302.5
9.0
101.7
73.3
486.5

287.9
11.5
106.8
69.4
475.6

268.4
19.1
121.1
149.3
557.9

227.4
39.5
127.5
107.8
502.2

146.7
24.2
204.0
77.7
452.6

(millions of lannes)
(millions of lannes)

75.97
36.17

79.05
38.12

70.79
34.11

58.54
31.21

56.40
31.08

56.00
30.14

56.65
29.14

46.75
21.89

(per cent)
(grams/tonne)
(grams/tonne)

0.55
0.75
1.70

0.60
0.82
1.80

0.61
0.90
1.86

0.64
0.87
1.96

0.64
0.80
1.87

0.70
1.02
2.12

0.73
1.03
1.99

0.76
0.77
2.06

(thousands of dry tonnes)
(thousands of lannes)

584.7
170.8

658.6
198.6

615.6
182.3

596.8
176.5

595.5
172.5

640.8
184.1

650.2
182.9

438.1
124.0

(per cent)
(grams/tonne)
(grams/tonne)

29.2
33.7
76.3

30.2
35.5
79.8

29.6
36.3
77.1

29.6
33.9
76.1

28.9
30.5
71.0

28.7
32.0
72.0

28.1
31.6
69.0

28.3
27.3
69.3

586.5

640.9

614.8

605.8

586.9

665.7

625.2

434.4

187.6
328.2
49.0
21.7

206.8
326.7
62.1
45.3

198.3
337.1
47.0
32.4

223.2
256.4
58.2
68.0

243.5
250.7
72.2
20.6

221.4
343.2
57.4
43.8

200.3
342.9
35.8
46.2

186.8
209.0
27.6
11.0

414.6

311.8

270.5

259.8

219.4

307.4

270.8

118.8

247.5
155.9
11.2

198.8
107.2
5.8

180.0
85.8
4.7

192.9
62.8
4.0

151.6
64.3
3.5

225.5
77.9
4.0

224.9
43.9
2.0

98.2
19.5
1.1

89.8
304.7
11.0
28.5
31.4

61.9
193.5
5.4
15.1
18.0

59.3
147.8
4.6
9.2
10.7

63.6
124.8
4.4
13.7
15.4

55.9
160.9
4.4
16.0
17.3

93.3
158.7
4.7
42.7
42.9

80.9
97.3
2.5
69.7
59.2

48.6
58.2
1.7
18.9
10.7

30.0
10.0

15.0

8.0

10.0

10.0

27.5

30.0

4.2

267375
38750
0.15/1

267375
40935
0.19/1

267375
43820
0.37/1

267375
50082
0.40/1

267375
54129
0.44/1

267375
55558
0.52/1

267375
45353
0.72/1

851
3314

855
3243

853
3063

858
2989

942
3094

980
3242

929
2915

Earnings (K million)
Net sales revenue and other income
Operating and other expenses
Depreciation
Earnings before taxation and exchange gains
Exchange gains
Earnings before taxation
Taxation
Net earnings

Dividends

27.7
11.0
16.7

73.9
452.6

Production/Sales
Mined

Ore and waste removed
Ore milled
Ore grade
Copper
Gold
Silver
Produced

Concentrate
Contained copper
Concentrate grade
Copper
Gold
Silver

Shipped
Total concentrate (thousands of dry tonnes)
Shipped to:
w. Germany
Japan
Spain
Other
Values
Gross value of payable metal
(K milL)
(before treatment and refining charges,
freight, etc.)
Contribution by:
Copper
Gold
Silver

Other
Average metal prices
L.M.E. copper
(USc/lb)
London gold market
(US$/oz.)
London silver market
(US$/oz.)
Return on shareholders' funds (%)
Earnings per share (toea)
Dividends in toea per fully paid share
(par value, 50 toea)
Bonus dividend in toea per tully paid share
Number of shares issued at end of year
(thousands)
Number of shareholders at end of year
Debt equity ratio
Work force at end of year (P.N.G.)
Overseas
National

Notes:
*Full year figures; but commercial production commenced 1st April, 1972,
** 1972 figure is for Bougainville Mining Limited.
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260000**
46726
1.62/1
971
2594

